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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE STATE POLICE TROOP 2, PARIS COMMUNITY ROOM

MAY 20, 2010

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Janet Ray, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Wesley Jones, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Joseph Swiski, Chuck Tarver, Gary Wirt

Associate Members Present:  Eliza Hirst, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Edie McCole, Catherine McKay, Rev. William Rhines, Janice Sneed

Associate Members Absent:  Cheryl Biddle, Connie Hughes, Justin Thompson

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, Patricia Maichle, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa Smith, William Weaver

	TOPIC
Call to Order

Review and Approval of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Standing Committees

Membership Committee

Budget Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Community Services Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION
Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

Prior to the business portion of the meeting, a moment of silence was observed in remembrance of Chris White.

Due to lack of quorum approval of the April minutes was deferred until the June Council meeting.

Chairman Lafferty spoke about the loss of pharmaceutical rebates to the federal government under the new health reform legislation.  The increase in Medicaid rebate percentages for brand name drugs and the elimination of Medicaid payment for over the counter drugs were discussed.  A suggestion was made for a presentation to address ways in which the health reform legislation will affect mental health services.  Dr. Brazen will speak to Rosanne Mahaney regarding same.
Chairman Lafferty proposed that the Council forgo meeting in July and August.  A consensus of those present agreed with the proposal. Potential meeting venues for 2011 were briefly discussed.  

No report given due to Vice-chairman Meldrum’s attendance at the signing of an Executive Order.
Cathy McKay reported that the committee will be meeting June 9.  Proposed agenda items were shared.  She reported that Ben Klein provided her with information related to the FY 2011 proposed budget and indicated that the planning process for FY 2012 will begin in the summer.   She will await direction from the division as to whom the committee will be working with following Mr. Klein’s retirement.  

The JFC’s preservation of cancer prevention programs was discussed. Ms. McKay will attempt to solicit information relative to the tobacco funded programs prior to the next budget meeting.  
Chairman Lafferty publicly recognized Ben Klein for the assistance he has provided to the Council.  He solicited a motion regarding same.
A discussion ensued regarding the accounting system conversion the state is undergoing effective July 1.  Potential payment delay concerns were expressed.
Carol Harman spoke of the collaboration between the Dept of Justice and Office of Prevention and Early Intervention to educate teens regarding “sexting.” 
The continued coordination of services for families involved in the Lewes case and the network of support for victims of same and their families were discussed.
Janet Ray spoke of the task force led by Senator Sorensen focusing on teen dating violence.  The availability of the task force’s report and recommendations was shared.
Pat Maichle shared that the proposed integration of the Office of Prevention and Early Intervention and DCMHS is slated to be discussed at today’s Children’s Advisory Committee meeting.  
Chairman Lafferty spoke about the Cleveland White School dedication.
Andrea Guest reported that from July – April this fiscal year there were 44 people in employment for 90 days or more and 38 less than 90 days.  She informed of Fellowship’s hiring of a new employment specialist.
Penny Chelucci spoke about the recruitment efforts to fill the bridge peer and peer specialist positions, and the role and responsibilities of same.  
Meeting participants were briefly updated on Connections’ discharge initiatives with DSAMH and DDDS.  
A discussion followed regarding payment for psychiatric care, dental care, and physical therapy services for DDDS clients in the community and the provision of services for developmentally disabled children.  Pat Maichle will address the subject at the June Council meeting.
Chairman Lafferty announced that selection of a committee chair is forthcoming.  The committee’s purpose and objective were reviewed.

Pat Maichle spoke about the development of a standardized curriculum for training of law enforcement personnel and the judicial system on all disabilities.  

Melissa Smith conveyed Kevin Huckshorn’s apologies for her inability to attend today’s meeting.  The recent resignations of both Sam Abdallah and Kim Grogan were shared.
Ms. Smith noted that the Budget Committee’s solicitation of feedback regarding FY 2012 would be advantageous to the division’s development of door openers and commented on recruitment efforts for the upcoming Chief of Administration vacancy.  She informed the Council of Darlene Plummer’s promotion to Sr. Fiscal Officer and of Ms. Plummer’s plans regarding the transition to First State Financials.  It was noted that discussions are being held with the DHSS controller to ensure a smooth transition to the new financial program.
Ms. Smith spoke about SB 255 (expanding access to federal food assistance for persons convicted of any drug felony) and hopes for continued momentum.
The Council was informed that the Summer Institute brochure is available on the division’s website.  Council members planning to attend the keynote address and awards luncheon will need to make a reservation with K Brittingham.  Penny Chelucci noted that consumer scholarships are available for this year’s Institute.  Consumers were invited to contact the Training Office for details.
Meeting participants were updated on the status of the development of a southern CAPES unit.  Chairman Lafferty noted the support of the courts and the Delaware Rural Health Initiative for a southern CAPES unit.
Updates were also provided on the plans to relocate Milford staff to the Ellendale site to eliminate the lease cost at Milford.  Contact information for the affected staff will be shared once the move has been completed.  

Revision of the mental health disaster plan and the potential reinstatement of the division’s crisis responders were discussed.  

Ms. Smith spoke of Frann Anderson’s formation of a comprehensive review team for the purpose of conducting one stop onsite monitoring. 

Brief updates were provided on the co-occurring standards, the printing and releasing of the division’s services guide, and the hiring of the planning director.
Ms. Smith reported on CMS’ survey continuation to ensure that all treatment activities are both person-centered and lead to more active discharges.  The USDOJ’s request related to discharge planning and Olmstead, and the revision of DPC’s visitation policy, and the admissions process and medical clearance policies were discussed.  Updates were provided on the utilization expansion of the PMIS system.
A proposal to have Kevin Huckshorn present on the work she has done on the use of seclusion and restraint at DPC was made. 

Items of interest related to workforce and staffing at the hospital were shared:  the continuation of strength-based care training for nursing staff, an analysis of food service staffing, and the implementation of a behavioral interview process for all new hires.  Cathy McKay requested that information related to the interview process be shared.
Recruitment efforts for the vacant hospital director and director of nursing positions were shared.  Plans to fill the dental hygienist vacancy and to offer dental services to the community in the future were discussed.

Andrea Guest spoke about the Community Mental Health Block Grant Committee’s meetings and updating of Council upon plan completion.
Melissa Smith indicated a sign up sheet will be forwarded to Council members for those interested in participating on the SAPT Block Grant Committee.
No updates were available regarding the Newark RFP.  
As a follow up to last months discussion regarding consumer reporting form data, Melissa Smith reported that several modules have been developed and are being tested for the implementation of a web-based submission form.  The use of DIG funds for issue resolution was shared.
Copies of the 2010-2011 Guide to Services for Older Delawareans and Persons with Disabilities were made available to meeting participants.

Bruce Lorenz made the Council aware of the May 22 fundraising event at Nur Temple benefiting the children of C. Sturmfels and M. Kriner.

Paula Voshell spoke about DSHA’s application for vouchers for non-elderly persons with disabilities and non-elderly persons leaving institutions, and the informational meeting being held with other jurisdictions to encourage voucher application.
Vince Boehm spoke about the latest edition of the Guide to Services for Older Delawareans and Persons with Disabilities.  He commented on and recommended the reading of Robert Whitakers’ book entitled “Anatomy of an Epidemic.”

	ACTION
Mary Wicks moved that the GAC and the GAC Budget Committee express gratitude to Ben Klein for his vital role in partnering with the Budget Committee.  Jack Akester seconded.  So moved.

Chairman Lafferty thanked meeting participants for their attendance.  There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:15 a.m.




The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held June 17, 2010 at Delaware State Police Troop 2.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS WILL NOT BE HELD THE MONTHS OF JULY AND AUGUST.

